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LIBERTY MUTUAL INS. CO.,
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Hearing conducted before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE MARK
CHURCHWELL, in El Dorado, Union County, Arkansas.

The claimant was represented by HONORABLE RALPH T. STRICKER,
Attorney at Law, Jonesboro, Arkansas.

The respondent was represented by HONORABLE MICHAEL E.
RYBURN, Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on

December 8, 2011, in El Dorado, Arkansas.  A Prehearing

Order was entered in this case on August 29, 2011.  The

following stipulations were submitted by the parties and are

hereby accepted:

1. The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has
jurisdiction.

2. On January 15, 2010, the relationship of employee-
employer-carrier existed between the parties.  

3. On that date the claimant sustained a compensable
injury to her back. 

4. Compensation rate:  $232/174  

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be litigated

and resolved at the present time were limited to the

following:

Claimant:

1. Impairment rating (reserved).
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2. Permanent partial disability (reserved).

3. Additional and future medical (including but not
limited to myelogram).

4. Wage loss and rehabilitation (reserved).

5. Attorney fees.

Respondent:

1. Additional medical treatment.

2. Attorney fees.

The record consists of the December 8, 2011, hearing

transcript and the exhibits contained therein.  

DISCUSSION

The primary issue at this time is whether a myelogram

and post-myelogram CT proposed by Dr. Zachary Mason, the

claimant’s treating neurosurgeon, are reasonably necessary

treatment for her compensable back injury.

     Ms. Sturgis went to work for Share Foundation as a

Certified Nurse’s Assistant in the care of patients in June

of 2004. (T. 7) Approximately five and one-half years later,

Ms. Sturgis sustained a compensable low back injury in a

fall involving a particularly large patient on January 15,

2010. (T. 8-9) Ms. Sturgis sought treatment three or four

days later from her family physician, Dr. William Harper,

however, she also continued to work until March of 2010. (T.

12, 31) Ms. Sturgis has not worked anywhere since March of

2010 and currently has a Social Security disability claim

pending. (T. 26) Ms. Sturgis testified that she contacted
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her employer about a receptionist position at one point but

was advised that she could not return until she was at full

capacity. (T. 29)

Dr. Harper provided Ms. Sturgis pain medication,

physical therapy, and steroids, and when Ms. Sturgis’

complaints did not resolve, Dr. Harper ordered an open MRI

and referred Ms. Sturgis to a neurosurgeon, Dr. Zachary

Mason. (T. 13-14, C. Exh. 1 p. 1 - 3) Ms. Sturgis presented

to Dr. Mason with back pain and difficult back range of

motion, pain extending through her left leg to her foot,

diminished ankle reflexes, painful straight leg raise

testing on the left, and weakness in her gastrocnemius

muscle. (C. Exh. 1 p. 3)

Radiologist Theo Hromas read Ms. Sturgis’ June 17,

2010, open lumbar MRI as indicating degenerative disc

disease and early facet arthropathy at the L5-S1 level with

a superimposed left paracentral disc protrusion causing (1)

mild narrowing of the left lateral recess, (2) moderate to

severe proximal left foraminal narrowing, and (3) mild to

moderate right foraminal narrowing.  Dr. Hromas’ report

makes no statement as to whether or not, in his opinion, the

abnormalities causing moderate to severe left foraminal

narrowing resulted in any nerve displacement or compression.

(C. Exh. 1 p. 1) Dr. Mason interpreted this first MRI as

indicating a disc herniation at L5-S1 extending off to the

left.  Dr. Mason opined that the small disc herniation



4ANNETTE STURGIS - G003296

extended into the neuroforamen on the left and appeared to

be compressing the left S1 nerve root.  Dr. Mason indicated

that Ms. Sturgis’ clinical findings were consistent with his

interpretation of the MRI. (C. Exh. 1 p. 3) During the

course of a 2011 evaluation requested by the respondents

after Dr. Mason had recommended surgery, Dr. Brad Thomas,

another neurosurgeon, opined “The patient has an MRI of the

lumbar spine from June of 2010 that shows a very small, left

sided, L5-S1 disc that I would not recommend surgery on.”

(R. Exh. 1 p. 3)     

During the course of his conservative treatment before

recommending surgery, Dr. Mason ordered physical therapy, a

series of epidural steroid injections and ultimately a

second MRI.  Although Dr. Mason in October of 2010 reported

encouraging results from Ms. Sturgis’ first steroid

injection, Dr. Mason reported that her symptoms had

significantly worsened by January 21, 2011. (C. Exh. 1 p.

8-9) 

Radiologist Jason Beck interpreted the second MRI,

performed on February 15, 2011, in relevant part as follows:

FINDINGS:
...
There is no evidence of foraminal or canal compromise
at any of the lumbar levels.  There is a small
hyperintensive zone to the left paracentral portion of
the disc at the L5-S1 level suggesting small annular
tear (series 5 image #26).

Impression:
1.  No significant canal or foraminal stenosis
demonstrated. (R. Exh. 1 p. 1)
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1I am not completely clear from the document’s nearly
unreadable letters in this word that doctor Dr. Mason
actually used the word “more” here; however, that is this
examiner’s best reading. 

Dr. Mason concluded as follows after reviewing the

second MRI:

INTERVAL NOTE: Ms. Sturgis returned to the office on
February 15, 2011 after undergoing a follow up MRI
scan.

RADIOGRAPHIC FINDINGS: The MRI scan shows some slight
resorption of the disc herniation at L5-S1 on the left. 
There is an annular tear directly beneath the nerve
root.  Additionally, she has some overgrowth of the
facet joint, which is causing dorsal compression over
the nerve.

MDM/RECOMMENDATIONS: I think that she is still having
compression of the nerve root and more so when she
stands.  I think that there is some bulging of the disc
that is causing more1 pressure when she is standing.

She has failed to respond to conservative treatment so
far.  I would recommend to the patient that she undergo
a decompression of the left L5-S1 nerve root with a
discectomy.

This is a Worker’s Compensation case.  We will need to
advise the carrier of her failure to respond to
conservative measures and our recommendation to proceed
with surgery.  After approval has been received, we
will proceed accordingly.  (C. Exh. 1 p. 13)

The respondents did not approve surgery but instead

scheduled Ms. Sturgis for an evaluation by Dr. Thomas at the

respondents’ request.  Dr. Thomas did not have access to Ms.

Sturgis’ second MRI at the time of his April 8, 2011

evaluation when he advised against surgery. However, after

reviewing the second MRI, Dr. Thomas opined:

I was able to obtain the disk of Ms. Sturgis’ MRI of
her lumbar spine.  I did review the MRI and it shows a
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very small disc bulge at L5-S1, but this is not causing
any nerve compression at any level.  After review of
this, I do not see any clear indication for surgery on
her lumbar spine.  I would recommend an FCE at this
point and, depending on what that showed, try to place
her back at work at some capacity. (R. Exh. 1 p. 5)

In answer to a series of questions posed to him

apparently by the respondents, Dr. Thomas opined (1) that he

did not find any significant compressive neural pathology in

Ms. Sturgis’ lumbar spine and that her most proper diagnosis

would be a lumbar muscle strain; (2) that the work injury

most likely caused the lumbar muscle strain; (3) that it

might be necessary for Ms. Sturgis to seek chronic pain

management for pain medication and muscle relaxers for her

chronic lower back pain; (4) that Dr. Thomas did not have

any knowledge of any unaddressed psychological issues that

will interfere with treatment; (5) that Dr. Thomas would

place Ms. Sturgis at full duty for work, and if she was

unable to work full duty, then an FCE would be warranted to

determine her work capacity; (6) that Ms. Sturgis is not a

surgical candidate; and (7) that Ms. Sturgis has reached

maximum medical improvement. (R. Exh. 1 p. 6-7)

A Prium Medical Cost Management Services Pre-

Authorization report in the record indicates that Dr. Mason

also issued a progress report on May 20, 2011.  Although   

Dr. Mason’s report was not offered into evidence at the

hearing the Prium report describes as follows Dr. Mason’s

position in requesting a lumbar myelogram with post-
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myelogram CT based on a telephone discussion with Brandy in

Dr. Mason’s office on May 31, 2011, and based on the

contents of Dr. Mason’s actual progress report:

She stated the patient has done extensive conservative
therapy.  She previously did not want to proceed with
surgery; however, now due to unbearable pain, she
definitely wants to proceed with surgical intervention. 
Dr. Mason is requesting a myelogram to confirm nerve
root compression.  Depending upon outcome of the
imaging study, they will possibly proceed with a
discectomy at L5-S1.

...

Dr. Mason last saw the patient on 5/20/11.  Dr. Mason
felt the MRI scan showed a small disc herniation
causing some subtle compression of her left S1 nerve
root and recommended again proceeding with surgery.  It
was noted the patient continued to have back pain and
left leg pain and was unable to work effectively.  He
recommended further investigation with a myelogram to
help demonstrate compression of the nerve root and to
decide whether or not surgery would be beneficial to
her. (R. Exh. 1 p. 8)

Grace Hunter, DO, a physician with a California medical

license number, recommended denial of the requested

myelogram with post-myelogram CT on the following basis:

I have been unable to find this request medically
necessary due to lack of support from the evidence-
based guidelines.  The Official Disability Guidelines,
Low Back Chapter, states CT myelography OK if MRI
unavailable, contraindicated (e.g. metallic foreign
body), or inconclusive.  Magnetic resonance imaging has
largely replaced computed tomography scanning in the
noninvasive evaluation of patients with painful
myelopathy because of superior soft tissue resolution
and multiplanar capability.  Invasive evaluation by
means of myelography and computed tomography
myelography may be supplemental when visualization of
neural structures is required for surgical planning or
other specific problem solving.  In this case, the
patient had a recent MRI of the lumbar spine.  The
imaging study was reviewed by a radiologist and an
independent medical evaluator, both of which found no
evidence of nerve root compression at any level.  The
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independent medical evaluator has determined that this
patient is not a candidate for surgery.  Therefore, the
request for a lumbar myelogram with post CT would not
be supported and is not medically reasonable or
necessary. (R. Exh. 1 p. 9-10)

Employers must promptly provide medical services which

are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a).  Injured employees

have the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary for

treatment of the compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-705(a)(3); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51 Ark. App.

100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Gansky v. Hi-Tech Engineering, 325 Ark. 163,

924 S.W.2d 790 (1996); Air Compressor Equipment v. Sword, 69

Ark. App. 162, 11 S.W.3d 1 (2000).

The Commission has the duty to resolve conflicting

medical evidence, including medical testimony.  Maverick

Transportation v. Buzzard, 69 Ark. App. 128 (2000).  The

Commission may review the basis for a doctor’s opinion in

determining its weight and credibility.  Id.  When medical

opinions conflict, the Commission may resolve the conflict

based on the record as a whole and reach the result

consistent with reason, justice, and common sense. 

Barksdale Lumber v. McAnally, 262 Ark. 379, 557 S.W.2d 868

(1977).  A physician’s special qualifications and whether a

physician rendering an opinion ever actually examined the
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claimant are factors to consider in determining weight and

credibility.  Id.

The Commission has addressed the reasonable necessity

of proposed myelogram and post-myelogram CT testing on

several occasions.  In Miller v. Concordia Care Center, Full

Workers’ Compensation Commission, Opinion filed August 28,

2002 (E911074), the Full Commission found that myelogram and

post-myelogram CT testing on an injured worker’s cervical

spine was not appropriate under circumstances where the

issue was res judicata and where the preponderance of the

evidence indicated that the claimant’s work related injury

was a “facet strain.”

 However, in Diddle v. Westwood Health &

Rehabilitation, Full Workers’ Compensation Commission,

Opinion filed March 30, 2010 (F700988), the Full Commission

found a cervical myelogram and post-myelogram CT reasonable

necessary, reasoning:

The claimant consistently presented to Dr. Vandergriff,
the emergency room physicians and Dr. Knox with a
history of an injury in June lifting a patient at work,
with complaints of low back pain, radiating pain,
numbness, which increased as time passed.  Muscle
spasms have been observed by his physicians since July
2006.  The claimant has been consistently diagnosed
with a herniated nucleus pulposus at L4-L5 and a
bulging disc at L5-S1 since he began treating at the
emergency room.  MRI scans show these injuries.  There
is no credible evidence that the claimant suffered an
intervening injury.  The claimant had no history of
back problems prior to his compensable injury and
credibly testified that he suffered no other injury
after that date.  Dr. Knox stated in his reports of
October 3 and 22, and December 4, 2007 that he
recommended a myelogram to determine if a surgical
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decompressive procedure is necessary to relieve the
claimant's pain from the disc herniation.  The
Commission finds that the claimant has proven by a
preponderance of the evidence a causal connection
between the compensable injury and the treatment
received in July 2006 by Dr. Vandergriff and from
December 2006 forward from the emergency room
physicians and Dr. Knox.  The Commission finds that the
treatment the claimant received from June 19, 2006 to
date, for his low back pain, now chronic, and his
herniated nucleus pulposus, including the emergency
room care and Dr. Knox's treatment, was reasonable and
necessary medical treatment of his admittedly
compensable injury.  The Commission further finds that
further care by Dr. Knox including the recommended
myelogram is also reasonable and necessary treatment. 

In SSI, Inc. v. Cates, 2009 Ark. App. 763, 350 S.W.3d

421, the Court and the Full Commission affirmed an ALJ’s

finding that a myelogram and post-myelogram CT study was

reasonably necessary.  The ALJ as quoted by the Court

reasoned: 

After consideration of all the evidence presented, it
is my opinion that the claimant has proven that the
medical services recommended by Dr. Capocelli, in the
form of a cervical myelogram with an accompanying
enhanced CT scan and potentially a discography, are
necessitated by or related to his compensable injury of
August 8, 2005.  Clearly, these recommended tests are,
in Dr. Capocelli's opinion, medically appropriate and
reasonably necessary to accurately diagnose the nature
and extent to the claimant's compensable injury and to
formulate an appropriate treatment program.  The clear
purpose of these tests are to allow a determination,
with reasonable accuracy, the cause of the claimant's
persistent symptoms that first appeared after his
compensable injury, both objective and subjective.

It must be noted that Dr. Capocelli is a board-
certified neurosurgeon with considerable expertise in
the area of medicine associated with the diagnosis and
treatment of injuries and defects such as those
experienced by the claimant.  Clearly, he would not
recommend testing that did not have a reasonable
expectation of accomplishing this intended purpose.
This additional testing is commonly recognized in the
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general medical community as the "gold standard" in
accurately determining the nature or etiology of
cervical complaints.

Thus, the claimant has satisfied the two necessary
elements for this recommended testing to constitute
"reasonably necessary medical services" under Ark. Code
Ann. § 11-9-508.  Pursuant to the provisions of this
subsection, the respondents are liable for the expense
of these services (subject to the Commission's medical
fee schedule).

The Full Commission also awarded a myelogram and post-

myelogram CT study in Marple v. Monroe Equipment Company,

Full Workers’ Compensation Commission, Opinion filed

February 6, 1995 (E104225 & E118180), reasoning:

Claimant's injuries have been accepted as compensable
and are the result of cumulative or repetitive trauma.
Claimant's primary treating physician has been Dr. John
Ball, an orthopedic surgeon.  Dr. Ball diagnosed ulnar
nerve entrapment at each elbow and surgery was
eventually performed on each upper extremity.  However,
claimant's symptoms continued and the treating
physicians wondered whether claimant's problems
originated in his neck.  A cervical MRI scan done in
November 1991 was interpreted as normal.  Respondent
paid the expenses of this diagnostic study. 
Thereafter, Dr. Ball referred claimant to Dr. Tyrer for
a neurosurgical consultation.  Dr. Tyrer recommended
that a cervical myelogram be performed to rule out a
lesion of the spinal cord as the etiology of claimant's
condition.  However, respondent refused to pay for this
study and this claim was filed.

The greater weight of the evidence indicates that if
claimant does have a cervical abnormality, it is
causally related to his employment duties.  There is no
evidence that claimant has sustained any shoulder or
cervical injuries other than as a result of his
employment.  Additionally, Dr. Ball has continuously
opined that claimant's symptoms involving his upper
extremities and neck are causally related to the
employment.  Based on this evidence, we find that
claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence
that his condition is causally related to the
employment.
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The cervical myelogram has been recommended essentially
as an effort to rule out any lesion of the spinal cord
to explain the difficulties claimant is experiencing
with his neck, shoulders and upper extremities.  It is
well known that upper extremity symptoms can originate
in the cervical spine rather than the extremities
themselves.  In addition to Dr. Ball and Dr. Tyrer, Dr.
Clopton has likewise recommended that a cervical
myelogram be performed as a diagnostic study to
delineate the difficulties claimant is experiencing.
Based on the opinions of these three physicians, we
find that a cervical myelogram is reasonable and
necessary.

In comparing the evidence presented in the present case

to the evidence presented in these cases, I note that in the

present case, as in Diddle, Cates, and Marple, the claimant

has no reported history of any back problems prior to her

injury lifting a patient and no reported intervening injury

after her injury sustained while lifting a patient.  In

addition, I note that, as in the present case, the injured

workers in Diddle, Cates, and Marple had each undergone at

least one MRI before their physician proposed a myelogram

with post-myelogram CT for clarification.

However, I also note that Dr. Thomas in the present

case diagnosed the claimant with only a lumbar muscle strain

injury.  If the preponderance of the persuasive evidence

established that Ms. Sturgis sustained only a muscle strain

in her back at work two years ago, as Dr. Thomas opined,

then I would consider this analogous to Miller, and I would

agree with Dr. Hunter’s conclusion that a myelogram study is

not reasonably necessary for the claimant’s compensable low

back injury.
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In comparing Dr. Thomas’ diagnosis of a muscle strain

to the claimant’s post-injury symptoms, however, I note that

Dr. Mason recorded a history of Ms. Sturgis having developed

back pain and left leg pain beginning immediately after the

fall at work. (C. Exh. 1 p. 2) Dr. Mason also documented

left leg pain from office visits on July 20, 2010, on

August 20, 2010, on January 21, 2011, and on May 20, 2011.

(C. Exh. 1 p. 3, 4, 9; R. Exh. 1 p. 9) Dr. Kenneth

Rosenzweig, an orthopedic physician, likewise indicated on

October 6, 2010, that Ms. Sturgis was experiencing left leg

pain as a result of a herniated disc causing radiculitis. 

(C. Exh. 1 p. 6) At the hearing conducted on December 8,

2011, Ms. Sturgis testified that she currently has pain in

her back and in her leg every day, and the pain goes down

past her knee. (T. 33) 

I find credible the claimant’s testimony indicating

that she has chronic pain going down her leg, and I find

credible Dr. Mason’s clinical notations also indicating

repeatedly that the claimant has pain going down her leg.

Because Dr. Mason’s reports and Ms. Sturgis’ hearing

testimony persuade me that Ms. Sturgis has chronic pain

going down her leg attributable to her work related injury,

the preponderance of the credible evidence does not indicate

that Ms. Sturgis’ injury is likely limited to only a lumbar

muscle strain as Dr. Thomas diagnosed.  Consequently, I find

the circumstances of this case distinguishable from Miller
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where the claimant’s injury was determined to be only a

facet strain, and therefore clearly not nerve related. 

I find credible Dr. Mason’s opinion that the claimant’s

MRI appears to indicate a disc abnormality showing subtle

compression of her left S1 nerve root, and I find credible

Dr. Mason’s recommendation for a myelogram and post-

myelogram CT to verify the nerve root compression to decide

whether or not surgery would be beneficial.  Based on Dr.

Mason’s reading of the MRIs, the left leg symptoms

documented in Dr. Mason’s medical reports, and Dr. Mason’s

recommendations, I find that the preponderance of the

evidence establishes that the myelogram and post-myelogram

CT proposed by Dr. Mason are reasonably necessary to

determine whether Ms. Sturgis has a treatable nerve

compression in her lower back for which a decompressive

surgery may be warranted to treat her persistent back and

left leg symptoms.  

While I recognize that a difference of opinion exists

as to what the MRIs indicate, I find on this record that the

claimant’s MRIs are sufficiently inconclusive regarding the

presence, absence, or degree of nerve compression so as to

warrant the supplemental myelogram and post-myelogram CT

study to visualize the neural structures required for

surgical evaluation in light of the claimant’s nearly two

year history of unresolved back and left leg symptoms,

consistent with Dr. Mason’s recommendation on May 20, 2011. 
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I find that this study shall be performed by Dr. Mason if he

is still willing to do so.

FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has
jurisdiction.

2. On January 15, 2010, the relationship of employee-
employer-carrier existed between the parties.  

3. On that date the claimant sustained a compensable
injury to her back. 

4. The claimant’s compensation rates are $232/174.

5. The claimant has established by a preponderance of
the evidence that a myelogram and post-myelogram
CT study recommended by Dr. Zachary Mason is
reasonably necessary medical treatment for the
claimant’s compensable back injury.

ORDER

Liberty Mutual Insurance Company is directed to

preauthorize forthwith with Dr. Mason’s office, or with a

physician chosen by Dr. Mason for that purpose, a myelogram

and post-myelogram study on the claimant’s lumbar spine.

The respondents are also directed to pay the court

reporter’s fees and expenses within thirty (30) days of

billing.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.

__________________________
MARK CHURCHWELL
Administrative Law Judge


